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Minutes of the Full Commission Meeting Held April 09, 2013 
In attendance:

	Commission Members 
Present
	Others Present

	
B. Vanderwende, Chairman
	
T. Baker
	
G. K. Horeis
	
M. Piper

	
D. Baker, Vice Chairman
	
J. Blessing
	
J. Inhof
	
W. Piper

	
M. Adkins
	
E. Davenport
	
S. Kepfer
	
S. Riggi

	
R. Baldwin
	
D. Golt
	
H. Law
	
J. Swift

	
K. Blessing
	
B. Hayes
	
B. Malone
	
R. A. West

	
J. Elliott
	
R. Hayes
	
L. Persans
	
R. E. West

	
L. Hill
	
	
	

	
L. McCormick
	
	
	

	
D. Stevenson
	
	
	

	
S. Webb
	
	
	

	
	
	
	

	

	
	
	


	

	
	


	Commission Members

Absent
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This meeting was properly notified and posted as required by law. 
Call to Order/Welcome:

Chairman Vanderwende called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance and reminded those seeking education credits to sign the sign-in sheet. 
Approval of Minutes:
After the new Commissioners were introduced, Chairman Vanderwende as for approval of the February 05, 2013 minutes.
Commissioner Baker pointed out the following error:

The meeting was Chaired and Adjourned by Chairman Vanderwende, not Vice-Chairman Baker.
A motion was made and seconded to approve the minutes as amended, and the motion carried.
Discussion and Action Items:
Introduction and Welcome to New Commission Members
Chairman Vanderwende introduced Jessica Inhof. She stated that she is a nutrient management consultant and part-owner of AET Consulting, and she has been on the shore since 1996. She lives in Smyrna, having just bought a house in January. She has transplanted back to Delaware from Lancaster County; she has always worked here, but did not always live here.
Chairman Vanderwende introduced Ken Horeis. He said that he lives just outside of Harrington and that he has been involved for a number of years with various feed companies here on the shore and the upper northeast. He is a horse owner and is the equine representative on the Commission. He is glad to be a part of it.

Chairman Vanderwende added that the Commission now has a replacement for Rick Perkins, Department of Public Health; and he introduced Dr. Ming Lau. He stated that he is the Chief Toxicologist from the Delaware Division of Public Health, in a new branch called Environmental Health Toxicology. He has served in public health for about 12 years and he has been looking forward for quite some time to join the Commission. He mentioned that he is replacing Dr. Llwellyn’s position and that he is the first responder for public health.

Chairman Vanderwende welcomed all three as new members to the Commission and stated that he hopes they have fun.

Report from Budget Subcommittee

The Budget Subcommittee Meeting did not take place because there was no quorum.

Presentation on Improved Handling of Poultry Mortality by Freezing (Terry Baker)
Chairman Vanderwende introduced Terry Baker, who gave a presentation before the Commission.
Mr. Baker hired Bud Malone to help with some of the research in the nutrient management advantages of freezing.

Mr. Malone provided the following presentation:

· Mr. Baker contacted him about a month ago to help with some of the implications of using freezers as a form of handling mortality, and its implications in terms of nutrient management as in a direct interest to this Commission.

He gave an overview of how mortalities are handles on farms:

· In 2008, he was involved with the Council of Agriculture, Science, and Technology and he put together a major publication on dealing with routine and catastrophic mortalities on poultry farms. They have recognized for years that this is a major environmental issue and in regard to quantities of mortalities generated, it has to be dealt with in an environmentally sound manner. Back at that time, the numbers were 50,000 (inaudible), 49 (inaudible), and 4.9% mortality. That would generate about 2.4 tons of mortality for each flock that would have to be accommodated (either disposed of or utilized) in an environmentally friendly manner. 
He provided some background; he wants to emphasize what has been done over the years. 

· In the late 80’s, mortalities became of great concern because of the water table in this region. They knew they needed to come up with alternatives and have since phased out burial pits altogether on Delmarva.

· Mortalities were fed to swine for a number of years and now there are a lot of restrictions on who is allowed to feed mortalities to swine.
· There have been a few approved incinerators in Delaware, but they have not been received very well.

· Looking at the Tyson Plant Rendering Facility in Accomack; some of the growers in close proximity are allowed to carry their mortalities to that rendering plant.

Mr. Malone pointed out the downfalls of composting: scavengers, odor, labor, etc.
A bigger concern is the practice of burying mortality in manure in a manure shed. There has been education for many years on how to do it correctly, and this remains an issue. He contacted three of the largest litter brokers representing the majority of farms on Delmarva, and asked their opinions on what they were seeing on the farms, and their comments were almost identical from one company to another. They said that 75% of the growers are not composting their birds appropriately; they are putting them in manure sheds which can be an issue in terms of CAFO regulations for routine mortality. What they have to do when they go on a farm that has birds buried, and birds that are partially decomposed in a manure shed…they’ve got to go in and recondition. For large birds in the winter time, it can take three flocks for them to right the (inaudible); for small birds in the summer, they can usually get it taken care of in one flock. They have to segregate that in the manure shed. Just to manage that litter…to get it broken down and reconditioned, they have to use more than 30% of the capacity of that shed, just to manage the mortality.
These are all reasons why we need to consider a possible alternative, particularly on the nutrient management side. There are greener solutions and Terry is here to answer technical questions. They would like to put freezers on farms to recover that protein that’s now being disposed of. It’s not a new concept; many parts of the country have done it for years; and a number of states have been cost-sharing this program for years, but it has never been introduced to Delmarva and there hasn’t been a company to step forward to offer this proposal. He explained that:
· They would either retrofit the compost bins or they would buy a shed and put these under cover on farms;

· They would be wired with electricity and then at the end of the flock during the layoff period, they would come in with their truck and unload these bins.

· They have a top that raises off and they take that container and dump it into the (inaudible). 

· It is then taken to be rendered and the product is taken away from the farm altogether.

· This process does not require a tractor or material handling as it does for compost.

· It does not require near the level of management of composting; it’s a matter of opening the lid, putting in the birds and shutting the lid.

· There is no need for the application of water or straw to the carcasses; there is no need to monitor temperature;

· Because of the sealed bin, there is no odor escaping, and no flies or other pests hanging around;
· Several growers across the country appreciate this method of dealing with mortality more than any other they have dealt with.

· He used an example of an average farm with 67,000 bird capacity (2010 Census of Agriculture) with average bird weight of 6.9 pounds;
· His example used 52 days and 4% mortality, with 4.8 flocks per year;

· The cost of a channel composter for this size farm was roughly $12,500 which is slightly cheaper than a bin composter;
· Labor and equipment necessary to properly use a composter is about $700;

· Management companies that were reconditioning litter were charging about $2.50 per 1,000 birds or about $170;

· A freezer for this size farm with 6.9 pound birds is $30,000 which includes 6 freezer units with extra capacity in case there is higher mortality, the cost of retrofitting any bins or structures, running the necessary electricity, and an HVAC warranty to cover the maintenance of those facilities for a period of time;

· Greener Solutions also offers a solution to cover dealing with mass mortality losses;

· The benefit to the State or Government is that it is a more efficient way of utilizing this resource than what is being done currently;

· It eliminates the problem of improper composting; reduces the nutrient load on the farm and it is quantifiable in terms of how much nutrients are taken out in the carcasses;
A number of years ago, Mr. Malone did a study that dealt with carcass composition. Data is very scarce in this location, so he did another literature search a few weeks ago. Basically he found that per ton of carcass, they would recover about 56.7 pounds of nitrogen; 7.5 pounds of phosphorous; and 5 pounds of potassium. When looking at the total amount of nutrients generated on a farm (with litter being the bulk of nutrients), that represents about 4% of the nitrogen load; 1.6% of phosphorous; and 0.5% of potassium being generated on a farm. 
Jennifer Volk had done some research regarding mortality compost; however, Mr. Malone used numbers dealing with the actual birds themselves. Delaware averages 6.9 pound birds with the average farm having a 67,000 pound capacity; 52 day bird process and 4% mortality which works out to 6,994 pounds of mortality per flock; or 2,670 birds with an average weight of 2.6 pounds. Looking at this data, it takes 6 units and 4.8 flocks; assuming that every farm in Delaware adopted this program, 12,908 tons per year. Based on the placement in Delaware, percent mortality and the average weight, it produced 12,813 tons per year; so Mr. Malone uses the figure of 12,860 tons of carcass generated per year in Delaware. Six units at $5,000 each ($30,000 per average farm), and assuming that every farm in Delaware adopted this program, the total cost would be $23 million. Amortized over a fifteen year period, the cost would be roughly $1.5 million which does not include operation and maintenance costs. This factors out to be a cost of $2.11 per pound of nitrogen removed; $15.74 per pound of phosphorous removed. He considered these costs to be high, but Jennifer Volk shared a document from the Center for Inland Bays (2007) which looked at the average cost of Agriculture BMPs…the average was $4.53 per pound of nitrogen removed; $321.00 per pound of phosphorous removed. Using those figures, the cost of using these freezers is about 53% less for nitrogen; and about 95% less for phosphorous, compared to the cost of Agricultural BMPs. He went on to compare the cost of freezers to a few individual BMPs.
He turned to the cost-effectiveness of the program:

· The initial cost to a 67,000 bird capacity farm would be $30,000;

· Electricity to run the freezers averages about $1 per day, so using 6 units would average about $100 per flock in terms of electric;
· The freezer option is better when weighed against the added labor and material handling involved in composting; the proper use of the shed (losses of up to 30% of shed capacity to mortality composting); nuisance complaints regarding scavengers, odors, etc. are reduced; less restrictions on manure being transported to alternative uses; the amount of nutrients being taken off the farm can be quantified. So it appears to be a cost-effective BMP.

Mr. Malone is asking that the Commission consider the use of these freezers as a BMP. He sees this program as being of benefit to the growers, the companies, and to the State.

Commissioner Elliott commented that Mr. Malone had a very good presentation that was very interesting. He asked if Mr. Malone had been to the poultry producers to get them on board with this project. Mr. Baker responded that the producers are where they started, and added that it has taken them two years to get to this point. He added that Bill Brown suggested that they start with the integrators. The Delmarva Poultry Health Committee was not initially pleased with the project, but after many alterations they now think it is a more safe and bio-secure program than what is currently being used.
Unknown Speaker questioned what other states are currently using this freezer program. Mr. Malone responded Arkansas, Texas, North Carolina, Florida, Alabama, and Mississippi, Georgia, and either Kentucky or Tennessee. He added that NRCS has developed standards for this program. It was mentioned that alligator pits were initially used down south and like swine, have since been outlawed. They went immediately to freezers and have used them ever since. 

Unknown Speaker questioned what rendering plant is actually going to remove the birds from the freezers. Mr. Baker responded that they have formed a partnership with two companies, and have plans to build their own rendering plant. They have a meeting with the Town of Seaford later this week to build a plant. He mentioned that they would also like to be able to help with other waste products from the poultry industry.

Unknown Speaker questioned the lifetime of the freezer units. Mr. Baker responded that cost share has been added in Arkansas for just the cost of the freezer unit, which typically averages having approximately 15-year lifespan. The boxes last about 20 years with the biggest problem being punctures to them from forklifts. There are no requirements for backup power; most farms have generators and they have shut the power off for a period of 12 days and have seen no variance in temperature when the unit remains sealed. They are heavily insulated.
Commissioner Baker asked if the size of the box is just for convenience in being able to pick it up and dump it. Mr. Baker answered that the majority of the larger boxes are used in Alabama where they use trash trucks and they come on a regular basis; they will come three or four times per flock. The Delmarva Poultry Health Committee and the integrators would not agree to that approach, so the smaller boxes were developed and are being used by the majority of states.
Chairman Vanderwende asked if there will be a cost for pickup. Mr. Baker responded that they do not foresee the charge for pickup being more than $100 per pickup; it would depend upon the evaluation process, for example, how heavily boxed the farm is.

Commissioner Elliott said that to get the farmers involved with this would mean a tremendous educational process and he is sure there are plenty of farmers that have never heard of the process. He suggested that this would be good opportunity for the Nutrient Management Commission’s educational program…to let the farmers know what the alternatives are. He added that this is a problem being brought forth to the Commission and that the Commission doesn’t solve problems without educating those that it is going to affect.
Mr. Malone stated that it has never before been an option on Delmarva to work with these freezers; and now, we’ve got an opportunity. Mr. Baker added that he would like to have Counsel approval before they move forward with any type of educational materials. He mentioned that he has spoken with DPI for inclusion in their “On the Road,” and that type of thing as ways to get people educated. 

Sally Kepfer commented that they had gotten to NRCS too late for 2013, but it had been put on the National Cost List. (Somehow it had been removed, but because of them, it was re-added for all those states that currently use it. Local NRCS was concerned about size, and they wanted to be sure that there would be someone there to pick them up. They did not want to cost share them until they knew there was a system in place that would work; she expects that they will start cost sharing them in 2014.
Chairman Vanderwende asked where the nearest rendering plant that would take them was in this area. Mr. Baker answered that they have been working with two partners, one of which just purchased the (inaudible) plant. The other company actually has a better offer, but they would be shipped to Georgia. But the idea is to have their own plant up and running; they have been working with the same engineers that built the Mountaire plant, and to have a small scale plant in the Seaford area. But if it is not operational in time, they do have other options to move the birds. 
Commissioner Blessing stated that they had said when dealing with mass mortalities, they would work with the grower to handle that. Mr. Malone referred to the avian influenza a few years ago where the poultry had to be locked in the house. He asked if everyone has freezers and there is a biohazard, how the process works. Mr. Baker stated that they would work with the Delmarva Poultry Health Committee who in turn works with the integrators on recommendations; they all kind of get together now. He added that with avian influenza, they probably would not have any involvement in it whatsoever; that would all probably be handled in-house with composting. Should there be some sort of massive power interruption, they would drop a forklift and a truck off allowing for fresh loading of the birds without freezing and then taken directly to the rendering plant. He added that with any influenza or viral situation, they would be directed through the Delmarva Poultry Health Committee, abiding by whatever their and the integrators recommendations are. Mr. Malone added that Delmarva’s plan regarding any type of influenza would be in-house composting to completely get rid of the virus in the boxes and in the litter before anything is allowed to come out of the house. 

Chairman Vanderwende agreed with Commissioner Elliott that it was a very interesting presentation and he thanked Mr. Baker and Mr. Malone for bringing it before the Commission.
Administrator’s Report: 
Larry Towle outlined the Administrator’s Report (a copy of which is attached to the original minutes).
Secretary Kee welcomed the new Commissioners and thanked them for their service.
Vice Chairman Baker shared with the Commission that PETA is going to start flying drones; they propose to fly CAFOs and factory farms. He questions the legality and his right to privacy. Secretary Kee commented that he would like to know if it is really true (he does not doubt the Vice Chairman’s word). And then they would ask that question of our Attorney General or someone…what can they do and so on and so forth. He offered to follow up on that. He added that they do know that the Water Keepers have regular planes with observers flying all around, and somehow that’s legal and that’s what kicked off the whole Hudson case. Vice Chairman Baker said that he is not a futurist, but it’s not hard to imagine that there’s going to be drones all over the place and that they are pretty inexpensive…you can put one up yourself. Secretary Kee shared that he had gotten an email from somebody that was selling drones this winter that told him how advantageous they could be in the areas of crop health and drought and all that stuff. He said that he would check with the Attorney General and see, that it would be good to have the background information…it’s an interesting thing. Administrator Towle offered that the nearest thing to that that they have run into in the last few years was that the Puglisi’s had a helicopter looking into their poultry waste structure…he was that low…and when someone came around the corner in a car, he flew off. They did not get the numbers off the helicopter, so they were not able to do anything with it…an audit was done immediately, and they were fine. 
Sally Kepfer shared that when they issued the 590 Nutrient Management Standard, the last thing they did was to bring it to the Technology Subcommittee along with 3 or 4 consultants. After about 45 minutes of discussion they realized that they really didn’t like one sentence. So they changed 3 or 4 things, sent it back out and she heard back from one but nobody else. So she assumes that everyone was satisfied with her changes. She did talk to Nathan and he said the way that it was reworded was fine, so it has been reissued. 

Chairman Vanderwende announced the new Subcommittee assignments:  Jessica will serve on the Technology Subcommittee and Ken will serve on the Budget Subcommittee.
Next Meeting: The next regular Full Commission meeting will be May 07, 2013 at 7:00 pm.
Adjournment:
Chairman Vanderwende adjourned the meeting at 07:55 pm. 
Approved,

B. Vanderwende, Chairman
Delaware Nutrient Management Commission
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